
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT OF NOTICE OF MEETING 
OF THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF 
THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA 

 
 The undersigned members of the governing body of the City of David City, Nebraska, 
hereby acknowledge receipt of advance notice of a   regular   meeting of said body and the 
agenda for such meeting to be held at   7:00   o’clock p.m. on the 9th day of March, 2016, in the 
meeting room of the City Office, 557 N 4th Street, David City, Nebraska. 
 
 This agenda is available for public inspection in the office of the City Clerk and may be  
modified up to twenty-four hours prior to the opening of the meeting. 

 Dated this     1st      day of March, 2016. 
AGENDA AS FOLLOWS: 

 

1. Roll Call; 

2. Pledge of Allegiance; 

3. Inform the Public about the location of the Open Meetings Act and the Citizens  
 Participation Rules; 

4. Minutes of the February 10th, and March 2nd, 2016 meetings of the Mayor and City 
Council; 

5. Consideration of Claims;  

6. Committee and Officer Reports;  

7. Consideration of a taxi-way for Jared Storm at the David City Municipal Airport;  
 

8. Public Hearing to amend Ordinance No. 1060 – Zoning Ordinance to amend Section 
4.14.06 Accessory Buildings and Uses; Detached garages and outbuildings – 2.  The 
sidewalls of said building shall not exceed 10 feet in height in R-2 Two Family Residential , 
R-3 Multi-Family Residential, and R-M Mobile Home Residential Districts; and shall not 
exceed 12 feet in R-1 Single Family Residential;  

 
9. Consideration of Ordinance No. 1244 amending Ordinance No. 1060 – Zoning Ordinance 

to amend Section 4.14.06 – 2.  The sidewalls of said building shall not exceed 10 feet in 
height in R-2 Two Family Residential , R-3 Multi-Family Residential, and R-M Mobile Home 
Residential Districts; and shall not exceed 12 feet in R-1 Single Family Residential; 

 
10. Consideration of hiring Olsson Associates in the amount of $27,000 for phases 1 and 2 to 

provide professional services concerning the Sewer Collection System Infiltration and 
Inflow Study; 

 
11. Consideration of the bids received for a new server; 

12. Consideration of the application by Ka-Boomer’s Enterprises, Inc. to sell permissible 
fireworks at 1510 4th Street; 

13. Consideration of entering into an Underwriting Engagement Letter with D.A. Davidson & 
Company in compliance with and under the rules, guidelines and allowable exceptions, 
effective July 1, 2014, as set out by the Securities and Exchange Commission;  
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14. Consideration of the sanitary sewer line concerning the installation of the box culvert on 

11th Street; 
15. Adjourn; 

 
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 

 
                                      March 9, 2016 
 
 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session in the 
meeting room of the City Office, 557 N 4th Street, David City, Nebraska.  The Public had been 
advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The Banner Press on March 3rd, and an 
affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of the City Clerk.  The Mayor and members of the 
City Council acknowledged advance notice of the meeting by signing the Agenda which is a part 
of these minutes.  The advance notice to the Public, Mayor, and Council members conveyed the 
availability of the agenda, which was kept continuously current in the office of the City Clerk and 
was available for public inspection during regular office hours.  No new items were added to the 
agenda during the twenty-four hours immediately prior to the opening of the Council meeting. 
  
 Present for the meeting were: Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council President Gary Kroesing, 
Council members Tom Kobus, Gary Smith, Mike Rogers, and Kevin Hotovy, City Attorney 
James Egr, and City Clerk Joan Kovar.  Council member John Vandenberg was absent     
 
 Also present for the meeting were: Craig Reinsch of Olsson Associates, Jared Storm 
and Shawn Koranda of Storm Flying Service, Micky Rutenbeck of Extreme Technology, Butler 
County Sheriff Marcus Siebken, Janis Cameron, Banner Press Editor Larry Peirce, Street 
Supervisor Rodney Rech, Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft, Power Plant Supervisor Eric Betzen, 
and Sewer Supervisor Kevin Betzen.       
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on the east wall 
of the meeting room. 
 
 The minutes of the February 10th and March 2nd, 2016 meetings of the Mayor and City 
Council were approved upon a motion by Council member Smith and seconded by Council 
member Rogers.  Voting AYE:  Council members Kroesing, Hotovy, Kobus, Rogers, and Smith.  
Voting NAY:  None.  Council member Vandenberg was absent.  The motion carried.   
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked for consideration of claims. Council member Smith made a 
motion to authorize the payment of claims and Council member Kobus seconded the motion.  
Voting AYE:  Council members Rogers, Kroesing, Hotovy, Kobus, and Smith.  Voting NAY:  
None.  Council member Vandenberg was absent.  The motion carried.    
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked for any comments or questions concerning the Committee and 
Officer Reports.  
 
 Council member Rogers stated:  “I spoke with the Mayor a few nights ago that I had 
something that I wanted to say to the people and to this Council.  First, I would like to thank the 
members of the Council for tolerating my absence, and it’s been several times, and I apologize 
to Mr. Peirce for not answering his e-mail but at the time it was a highly personal thing to me. I 
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want to thank members of the Butler County Sheriff’s Office and Butler Bounty Communications 
for filling in for me when I was not there.  Most of all, I want to thank my wife of 42 years who sat 
beside my bed when she didn’t know if I was going to live or die.  But, after four visits to 
Nebraska Heart and two visits to St. Elizabeth’s Hospital when I didn’t even know who I was and 
two visits to Butler County Health Care Center when I still didn’t know who I was.  I want you to 
know I appreciate them all and I love them all.  I thank God for the strength he has given me 
and this is so difficult for me, no I’m not resigning, but I believe you needed an explanation.  I’ve 
been asked: “Mike, why didn’t you run?”  Well that’s why I didn’t run and I have to have a kidney 
transplant after July which is unfair to me, my family, my friends, and I’m going to tell you 
something that not a lot of people will believe but Councilman Kroesing has stood beside me all 
the way.  My friend, he’s called me every other day to make sure I was okay when he had his 
own problems to worry about.  I just wanted to talk about this publicly one time and I really don’t 
want to talk about it anymore from here and I was scared about violating the rules tonight.  If I 
would have had my kidney transplant I would have ran.  I care about the people of David City, I 
really do, and my dream for David City was not to replace existing businesses but to bring new 
businesses into this town, and I hope you understand that and I hope you believe it.  My dream 
was to see David City like it was on Friday nights with the streets filled and everybody laughing, 
joking, and having a good time.  I know that’s probably impossible with big stores like Wal-Mart 
and everything like that but I hope someday we can.  I also want to thank St. Joseph’s Villa for 
giving my wife all the time off she needed and my apologies to her for putting her through 
everything she had to go through.  Thank You.” 
 
 It was noted that we need to advertise the IRIS system as we only have about 20 – 30 
people currently signed up.  This is an important notification system for our customers to notify 
them when the City is flushing mains, have a power outage, upcoming projects, emergencies, 
etc.  This will be marketed with fliers and brochures being distributed at various grocery stores, 
Senior Center, and it will be posted on the electronic sign by the Court House. 
 
 Council member Kroesing asked when anything was going to be done with the salary 
surveys.  Kroesing stated:  “We paid $10,000 (Paul Essman, Capital City Concepts) for one, 
and now we have the annual survey from the League of Nebraska Municipalities, so there are 
two to consider.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that they needed to carefully consider the surveys as this is a 
very involved process.  Everything factors into this: pay, benefit package, holidays, vacation 
time, sick leave, personal leave, health insurance, comp time, retirement; you have to look at 
this in totality.  A small group may be appointed to work on this.  Mayor Zavodny stated that the 
employees may look at the salary surveys if they wish; there are no secrets, you have to have 
transparency. 
 
   Council member Hotovy made a motion to accept the committee and officers reports as 
presented.  Council member Rogers seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members 
Smith, Kobus, Kroesing, Rogers, and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  None.  Council member 
Vandenberg was absent.  The motion carried. 
 
 Jared Storm of Storm Flying Service stated:  “We have to get from our building from here 
to the runway, so what we came up with is doing a diagonal taxiway around here, dirt work and 
then planting grass, not doing concrete, because at some point I assume we are going to tear 
this out and do this probably a little more practically, so we decided to go with just dirt and then 
grass.  So, I started asking people for bids on the dirt work and costs, but then I talked to Alan 
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and he said we probably had to advertise for this.  We have bids here, I’ve never opened them, I 
just got them from Joan.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “I think with the dollar amount we are talking about, obviously 
you have talked to some people that we would feel very good about, it has nothing to do with 
who’s been involved it’s just the fact with that dollar amount we have a process we need to 
follow.” 
 
 Jared Storm stated:  “So, this will be a lot cheaper, or less expensive, going with dirt and 
grass than concrete ever would have been, but I guess I’d ask the Council to put it open for bid 
because we have to get grass growing and established by, obviously we want to move in this 
summer, we have to be in by August because the FAA is doing an audit on us.  So, August is 
probably the deadline for sure.  The FAA is on a budget, there’re going to come out one time a 
year, if we miss the August deadline we have to wait until next August, so that’s what we’re 
shooting for.  I don’t know the bid process, how that works, the length of time it takes to do that.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “I think we’ll work with you on that, get started on that as soon 
as we can.  Have you talked to Eric (Johnson of Kirkham Michael) about the T-Hangars and the 
distance we’re going to need?”  
 
 Jared stated:  “Yea, I talked to him once.  He was supposed to meet us out there and he 
never showed up.  We kind of need to know what’s going to happen here (between that last 
hangar and the new ones) we need to have enough space to get through here; probably take 
the shortest route there.  We need to coordinate with the T-Hangars to figure out where we’re 
going to be so Eric needs to be involved with this; he needs to communicate what we can do.”    
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “How is your work towards finding employees gone?  

 Jared stated:  “Oh, I mean it’s……we’ve advertised a little bit, but no-one from here has 
gone out there to work for us.  We’ve had people move to Hershey (Hershey Flying Service, 
Hershey, Nebraska) from other places.  We could use a welder right now, so if anybody knows 
a welder that would go to Hershey until August.  We would even pay a bonus if they would do 
that, so if you know a TIG welder that would be interested.  We could hire four people right now 
in Hershey but no one wants to go from David City for four months and then come back.  It’s 
TIG welding so it’s light welding and it’s pretty specific welding so we’re looking for somebody 
that has some experience welding.  (Tungsten inert gas welding is performed by using an electric arc, 

shielded by a flow of gas, to melt a welding rod. TIG welding requires both hands, one holding an electrode lead 
close to a metal joint and the other manipulating a filler rod in a pattern to form a weld.)   

 Council member Kobus asked:  “Do you have a plan for the taxi way, how many yards 
and where?” 
 
 Jared stated:  “Yea, I’ve talked to your brother and the other guy but it’s not specific 
because Eric Johnson’s never, ever met with us to tell us what the heck’s going on out there.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “In order to get a bid out we’re going to need some 
specifications so we’re bidding apples to apples.” 
 
 Jared stated:  “That’s why Monday, I won’t be here, but Shawn will.  (An Airport pre-construction 

meeting is scheduled for Monday, March 14th at 11 a.m.)  We need to know exactly……I told Eric “stake this 
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place out so we know what we are dealing with”.  I also talked to the farmer out there, Greg 
Sabata; no one has talked to him about what’s going on out there, so I’m going to meet with him 
tomorrow and kind of give him an idea of what we’re going to do before he buys all his seed and 
fertilizer, he probably already has.  There’s something else that I think the Council needs to be 
aware of here, and Sod, is now that we’re doing this diagonal taxiway, what’s going to happen 
to all this area right here?  If this is a built up grass taxiway establishment we can’t have tractors 
and stuff driving across that, so unless he has some access I don’t know what the Airports going 
to do.”

 
 
 Street/Airport Supervisor Rodney Rech stated:  “Make it grass.  It will be my 
responsibility to mow it because it’s still not a part of your lease.” 
 
 Jared stated:  “Also, we’re going to need a place to park some airplanes, I mean, you 
have places here to tie down aircraft but you know people who fly in here are going to tie down 
there.  It would be really nice if we could just have grass here and some tie downs out of the 
way for bigger aircraft, you know?”  (In the area just east of his hangar where the taxiway is shown in red.) 
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked:  “Is that in your footprint or that’s on ours?” 
 
 Jared stated:  “That’s in your footprint.  But you could put in some grass tie downs here 
for that.” 
 
 Rodney Rech stated:  “That’s the first I’ve ever heard of it.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “The first I’ve heard of it too.” 
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 Jared stated:  “I know, I’m just trying to say if you’re going to have this whole area and 
it’s all grass here.” 
 
 Rodney Rech stated:  “You have your private lease.  The proposed taxiway is on Airport 
ground, but you want these tie downs, that shouldn’t be the responsibility of the City because no 
other plane is going to tie down there except the planes……..” 
 
 Jared Storm stated:  “Well no, technically they kind of could.  If you have a fly in like they 
do once a year here, they could.” 
 
 Rodney Rech stated:  “I don’t let them out there.  They will not go out there, the fly in 
people that come in with their ultra-lights.  They have to stay on the regular tie down area, that 
apron, and then they go out into the trees.  No planes in the trees, no planes past the existing 
hangars.”   
 
 Jared Storm stated:  “Well, it’d just be nice to utilize that for something than just grass.  I 
could put the tie downs in.  If you’re saying the tie downs, we could do all that and pay for it and 
do all that.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “You’d have to mow around it.” 
 
 Storm said:  “We can even mow around it.” 
 
 Council member Kobus stated:  “It’d probably take you a year to get that approved.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “This again is a new development, one that we would have to sit 
down and figure out.” 
 
 Storm said:  “I don’t foresee us having tons of aircraft here, I’m just thinking down the 
road if we get……I’m just trying….” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “Well I think the next step is probably involving Eric in it and 
saying “We need some specs”, we can’t advertise for bids without knowing, like Tom had 
mentioned, how big it’s going to be so they can calculate how many yards of dirt and everything 
else that goes into it.  Grass seed to bid for as big as it’s going to be, and I think that’s the next 
step, let’s get specifications for the bid.” 
 
 Council member Rogers stated:  “I’m confused a bit, I thought we were only going to put 
in culverts out there and Jared would do the dirt work.  Am I confused?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “Well he did the dirt work around his building but as far as the 
taxiway that’s our Airport thing.  At one time we talked about concrete.” 
 
 Council member Kroesing asked:  “We’re going to put in the taxi way?” 
 
 City Attorney Egr stated:  “That’s in the lease agreement.” 
 
 Council member Kroesing stated:  “I saw the first amendment to the ground lease.    
(Tenant understands and agrees that Landlord’s construction of the taxiway, electricity, water and other 
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utilities to the Demised Premises shall be non-exclusive to Tenant and other tenants of the Airport and 
are for the mutual discriminatory benefit of all tenants of the Airport.  All utilities available to tenants of the 
Airport shall be separately metered to each user and each tenant shall be billed directly for the use of 
such services and shall pay the same when due.) 

 
 City Attorney Egr stated:  “The amendment refers to the fact that the utilities and the taxi-
way have to be accessible to everybody else, but attached to that addendum was the lease that 
was initially signed and paragraph 10 of that initial lease says we will put that in.” 
 
 Council member Kroesing stated:  “Non-discriminatory and uniformly enforced.  Ok, what 
about Gordon Harms?  Did you forget about him?  He put in his own taxiway and asphalted it.  
Now what are you going to do?” 
 
 City Attorney Egr stated:  “It’s kind of like those people, Souba’s, who put in all the 
concrete and everything else in Silver Heights Subdivision and then now the City’s going to start 
putting in that kind of stuff in developments, the same situation Gary.” 
 
 NOTE:  Souba’s Subdivision was in 1976.  Then in later years, to spur growth, the City 
decided to provide concrete and utilities but then decided the City couldn’t afford that.  So, since 
the passage of Ordinance No. 991 dated March 9, 2005, the developer is responsible for 100% 
of all costs.    
 
 Council member Kroesing stated:  “I don’t buy it.  I don’t buy it at all.” 
 
 Council member Rogers stated:  “I was just confused, you know we were going to put in 
the culverts and Jared would do the dirt-work and grass.  That’s what I understood.” 
 
 Council member Kroesing stated:  “And I swear I heard that from his hired man (Shawn 
Koranda) back there, last time we had a meeting, he said they were going to put in the taxiway.” 
 
 Jared stated:  “The original agreement said David City would put in the taxiway.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “I know when we talked about this we talked about what’s the 
City’s property and what’s his.  Originally when that first hangar (clear to the north) was going to 
go we talked about paving a road, it was going to be like a road, and then that wasn’t going to 
happen and then they came back with going with dirt which was a cheaper alternative.  We’re 
talking probably $35,000 to do this roughly, the guesses you’ve had from the people you have 
talked to.  I think that is our responsibility given it’s our Airport and it’s there for use and it will tie 
into the new hangars.” 
 
 Council member Hotovy stated:  “So now that that’s out on the table and cleared up, I 
grow things for a living and I can kind of empathize with the whole deal of, regardless if anybody 
thinks it’s right that the City pays for the taxiway or not, I would assume everybody can agree 
when you’re trying to grow something that’s green in the spring in Nebraska, time is of the 
essence.  If you are going to have green grass on a runway in June in Nebraska you’re going to 
want to get it seeded pretty darn soon because June and July in Nebraska turn pretty hot for 
grass, especially when it’s next to pavement.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “I had mentioned that to Jared that ideally you seed grass in 
September, that time frame, but we’re not going to have that ability here.” 
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 Discussion followed concerning the compaction needed for the taxi-way.  They would 
probably strip off the top soil, bring in clay, pack that, and put the top soil back on.  They would 
probably want 90% compaction or more just like for a road. 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “The next step is let’s get bid specs and then we’ll go from 
there.” 
 
 Council member Hotovy made a motion to get specs and advertise for bids for a taxiway 
at the David City Municipal Airport.  Council member Smith seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  
Council members Rogers, Kobus, Smith, and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  Council member Kroesing.  
Council member Vandenberg was absent.  The motion carried. 
 

Mayor Zavodny opened the Public Hearing at 7:43 p.m. to consider amending Ordinance 
No. 1060 – Zoning Ordinance to amend Section 4.14.06 Accessory Buildings and Uses; 
Detached garages and outbuildings – 2.  The sidewalls of said building shall not exceed 10 feet 
in height in R-2 Two Family Residential, R-3 Multi-Family Residential, and R-M Mobile Home 
Residential Districts; and shall not exceed 12 feet in R-1 Single Family Residential.   

 
Council member Kroesing stated:  “If you’re worried about having a building next door to 

you that’s taller than 10’ or 12’ you still could have one because all this is regulating is 
sidewalls.” 

 
Council member Hotovy agreed stating:  “Like my house is 13/12 roof pitch; if you put 

that on top of a 10’ wall it’d make it a 32’ wide garage that things still going to be 30’ tall.” 
 
Council member Kroesing stated:  “Sidewalls have nothing to do with height, it all 

depends on the gables.  It’s a moot point.” 
 

  There being no other comments, Mayor Zavodny closed the Public Hearing at 7:49 p.m. 
 
Council member Hotovy introduced Ordinance No. 1244. Mayor Zavodny read 

Ordinance No. 1244 by title.  Council member Hotovy made a motion to pass Ordinance No. 
1244 on first reading only.  Council member Kobus seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council 
member Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  Council members Rogers, Smith, Kobus, and Kroesing.  Council 
member Vandenberg was absent.  The motion failed. 
 

ORDINANCE NO. 1244  
 
 AN ORDINANCE, TO AMEND ZONING ORDINANCE NO. 1060, BY AMENDING 
SECTION 4.14.06 ACCESSORY BUILDINGS AND USES; DETACHED GARAGES AND 
OUTBUILDINGS, SECTION – 2 - HEIGHT; TO PROVIDE FOR THE REPEAL OF ANY 
ORDINANCE OR RESOLUTION IN CONFLICT THEREWITH; TO PROVIDE FOR AN 
EFFECTIVE DATE THEREOF; AND TO AUTHORIZE PUBLICATION IN PAMPHLET FORM. 
 
 BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAVID 
CITY, BUTLER COUNTY, NEBRASKA, THAT THE FOLLOWING SECTION OF ZONING 
ORDINANCE NO. 1060 BE AMENDED AS FOLLOWS: 
 
SECTION 4.14 ACCESSORY BUILDING AND USES. 
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4.14.06 

 2.   The sidewalls of said building shall not exceed  
  10 feet in height in R-2 Two Family Residential, 
  R-3 Multi-Family Residential, and 
  R-M Mobile Home Residential Districts; 
  and shall not exceed 12 feet in  
  R-1 Single Family Residential;  
 
 This Ordinance shall be in full force and effect from and after passage, approval and 
publication or posting as required by law. 
 
PASSED AND APPROVED THIS   day of               , 20        . 
 
 
     FAILED   
   Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
  FAILED   
City Clerk Joan Kovar 
 
 
 
 
 
 Craig Reinsch of Olsson Associates stated:  “Last year Kevin asked me to put some 
numbers together for the budget and the sewer infiltration and inflow study was one of those 
things.  We did put together three phases; the first being smoke testing and a report, the second 
being flow metering, and the third televising the sewer and additional investigation.  The first two 
phases are $27,000 so that’s what’s before you now.  We have contacted Rural Water and they 
are in line to do smoke testing towards the end of the month and we have made arrangements 
to get the flow meters within the spring to look at some rainfall, or if we get any more snow, 
maybe some snow melt.” 
 
 Sewer Supervisor Kevin Betzen stated:  “Just with the snow fall we went from bringing 
about 400,000/day to 1.2 to 1.5 million gallons each day for 5 days which overran our SBR’s.  
We went from doing 4 cycles a day each basin which is a time processing to 10 each basin.  We 
need to figure out where all of this water is coming from and why we are being overrun.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch stated:  “I do have an alternate on here if you guys are interested we’ll 
have enough information to do a hydraulic model of the collection system.  I wasn’t sure if you 
were interested in that; that would be an additional $6,500.” 
 
 Council member Smith made a motion to approve hiring Olsson Associates in the 
amount of $27,000 for Phases 1 and 2 to provide professional services concerning the sewer 
collection system infiltration and inflow study.  Council member Kobus seconded the motion.  
Voting AYE:  Council members Rogers, Hotovy, Kroesing, Smith, and Kobus.  Voting NAY:  
None.  Council member Vandenberg was absent.  The motion carried. 
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 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft stated that he had received two bids for a new server: 1) 
Micky Rutenbeck of Extreme Technology, L.L.C., and 2) Tony Kresha of Connecting Point.  
Micky was present, however Tony was not.   
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked Micky if he had seen the Connecting Point bid and he stated no.  
Micky then explained what he was proposing.  The Mayor then questioned if we knew if we 
were even comparing apples to apples and stated that it would have been helpful if Tony would 
have been present so the two could have explained the differences in their proposals.  Pat Hoeft 
stated that he planned to have them both attend the Committee of the Whole meeting however, 
Mayor Zavodny told City Clerk Kovar to put in on this agenda and so that that rushed him.  Pat 
stated that Tony was currently in Colorado and he wasn’t going to have him cut his vacation 
short. 
 
 Council member Kroesing made a motion to table consideration of the bids received for 
a new server.  Council member Hotovy seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members 
Rogers, Kroesing, Smith, Kobus, and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  None.  Council member 
Vandenberg was absent.  The motion carried. 
 
 Council member Smith made a motion to approve the application by Ka-Boomer’s 
Enterprises, Inc. to sell permissible fireworks at 1510 4th Street.  Council member Kobus 
seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Rogers, Kroesing, Smith, Hotovy, and 
Kobus.  Voting NAY:  None.  Council member Vandenberg was absent.  The motion carried. 
 
 Council member Kroesing made a motion to enter into an Underwriting Engagement 
Letter with D.A. Davidson & Company in compliance with and under the rules, guidelines and 
allowable exceptions, effective July 1, 2014, as set out by the Securities and Exchange 
Commission.  [In order to assure compliance with Federal regulations governing municipal 
borrowings, it is necessary to have a current letter of engagement referencing specific projects 
and dates.  The letter is non-binding and does not obligate an issue to issue notes or bonds.  
Rather it allows open conversation and discussion of projects and financings.  It is an update of 
prior agreements and actions.]  Council member Smith seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  
Council members Kobus, Hotovy, Rogers, Smith, and Kroesing.  Voting NAY:  None.  Council 
member Vandenberg was absent.  The motion carried. 
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 Sewer Supervisor Kevin Betzen stated:  “The sewer line is a 2” forced sewer main that 
drains Hildy’s Addition up there and it’s, from the plans, it’s supposed to be a minimum of 2’ 
underneath the flow line and they found it about 15” underneath the surface and it needs to be 
dropped about 4’ to allow for the box culvert to go in for the proper depth and clearance, so it 
needs to be moved.”  (No one could remember if the City crew’s put in the 2” forced sewer line or if they hired it out.) 
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked:  “Do you have any idea how that happened?” 
 
 Sewer Supervisor Kevin Betzen stated:  “How what happened?  The sewer going so low, 
or it being in the way and no-one knew it? 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “Ok, let’s go with both.” 
 
 Sewer Supervisor Kevin Betzen stated:  “That’s what I had a concern with.  When I 
asked Matt (Rief of Olsson’s), you know I said, “Isn’t it your job to locate utilities and stuff?”  I 
mean we located them and marked them as to where they’re at and stuff and we had a meeting, 
Sod and I, and brought the plans from when Hildy Addition was built and showed them 
everything but it didn’t seem like it raised a flag with anybody.”    
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked:  “It’s always in our best interest to have someone oversee some 
of these things because I wonder how that happened.” 
 
 Kevin stated:  “Mike Davis, Olsson Associates, who oversaw the Airport project will be 
back on this project; he doesn’t let the contractors get away with anything.  Mike is an authority, 
“You’re not doing it that way it says right here it’s to be done this way; lower it two more inches, 
or whatever.”  So he makes them stick to the plan and I think that’s valuable.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated:  “So the bottom line to this, is to do it right, it’s going to cost us 
more money.”  
 
 Matt Rief of Olsson Associates was not present, but he submitted the following recap of 
the project: 
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 Council member Hotovy made a motion to approve Change Orders No. 2 and No. 3 to 
relocate an existing 2” Plastic Sanitary Sewer Force Main and extending the existing culvert in 
the southwest corner of Kansas Street and 11th Street intersection, respectively.  Council 
member Kobus seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Kroesing, Rogers, Smith, 
Kobus, and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  None.  Council member Vandenberg was absent.  The 
motion carried. 
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There being no further business to come before the Council, Council member Smith 
made a motion to adjourn.  Council member Kobus seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council 
members Kobus, Hotovy, Kroesing, Rogers and Smith.  Voting NAY: None.  Council member 
Vandenberg was absent.  The motion carried and Mayor Zavodny declared the meeting 
adjourned at 8:17 p.m. 
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 CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 
 March 9, 2016 
 
 I, Joan Kovar, duly qualified and acting City Clerk for the City of David City, Nebraska, 
do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of March 9, 2016; that all of the subjects 
included in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, kept 
continually current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that such 
subjects were contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; that 
the minutes of the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in 
written form and available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next 
convened meeting of said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings 
of said body were provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and 
the subjects to be discussed at said meeting. 
 
 
 
            
        Joan Kovar, City Clerk 


